
July 19, 2019 

 

The Honorable José Serrano The Honorable Robert Aderholt 

Chairman  Ranking Member 

Subcommittee on Commerce, Justice, Subcommittee on Commerce, Justice, 

Science, and Related Agencies Science, and Related Agencies 

Committee on Appropriations Committee on Appropriations 

H-307, The Capitol  H-310, The Capitol 

U.S. House of Representatives U.S. House of Representatives 

Washington, DC 20515  Washington, DC 20515 

 

The Honorable Jerry Moran The Honorable Jeanne Shaheen  

Chairman Ranking Member 

Subcommittee on Commerce, Justice, Subcommittee on Commerce, Justice,  

Science, and Related Agencies Science, and Related Agencies  

Committee on Appropriations  Committee on Appropriations  

Room S-128, The Capitol  Room S-128, The Capitol  

U.S. Senate U.S. Senate 

Washington, DC 20510 Washington, DC 20510 

  

Dear Chairmen Serrano and Moran and Ranking Members Aderholt and Shaheen: 

 

We write on behalf of aging organizations in response to the White House Fiscal Year 2020 

Budget that proposes to eliminate the Legal Services Corporation (LSC). 

 

Clients who are 60 and older represent 19% of all clients assisted by LSC grantees as of 2017. 

The number of senior clients has been increasing since 2014, with a 14.6% increase between 

2014 and 2017. In 2017, LSC grantees assisted an estimated 140,000 seniors with legal issues. 

Approximately 76% of programs receiving Older Americans Act legal services funds are 

primarily funded by LSC, so the ability of these programs to serve seniors heavily hinges on 

LSC funding. 

 

The federal government has a constitutional role in ensuring “justice for all.” Our rule of law 

breaks down when indigent and aging people are unable to obtain justice.  

 

Courts report that the large number of unrepresented citizens overwhelming the nation's courts 

has negative consequences not only for them, but also for the effectiveness and efficiency of 

courts striving to serve older Americans and other segments of the community seeking dispute 

resolution. Equal justice under the law means nothing if competent representation before the law 

is lacking. 

 

Day in and day out, legal aid attorneys secure the rights of older Americans unable to secure 

their rights for themselves. Legal aid attorneys secure clients’ rights through federal, state, and 

local law—not exclusively state and local law.  

 

Funding for equal justice under federal law is a federal duty, not to be transferred as an unfunded 

mandate to state and local governments. In short, the federal government must pay its fair share.  



 

Federal funding for LSC is down 18% since inflation-adjusted Fiscal Year 2010. Furthermore, 

LSC funding is down 43% from the average inflation-adjusted funding level of the 1980s. 

 

In conclusion, we affirm the importance of robust and restored federal funding for the 

Legal Services Corporation, lest “equal justice under law” be compromised for our 

nation’s older Americans. 

 

Sincerely, 
 

Dorothy A. Idleburg, PhD Richard J. Fiesta 
President     Executive Director 

Association for Gerontology and Human Development  Alliance for Retired Americans 

in Historically Black Colleges and Universities    

  
 

Christopher E. Laxton, CAE                        Janice Monks 
Executive Director             President/CEO  

AMDA – The Society for Post-Acute and Long-Term Care         American Association of Service Coordinators 

Medicine 

 

 

 

 
 

Mark D. Olshan, PhD Josephine Kalipeni 
Associate Vice President     Director of Policy and Federal Affairs  

B’nai B’rith International     Caring Across Generations 

      

 

 

 
 

Judith Stein Robert Blancato   
Executive Director/Attorney     National Coordinator  

Center for Medicare Advocacy    Elder Justice Coalition 

  

 

  
      
 

James C. Appleby      Bill Benson 
Chief Executive Officer  Senior Public Policy Advisor 
The Gerontological Society of America International Association for Indigenous Aging 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Howard Bedlin Kevin Prindiville  
Vice President, Public Policy and Advocacy Executive Director 

National Council on Aging Justice in Aging    

 

  

 

 

 
Lindsey Copeland David Goldfarb  

Federal Policy Director Senior Public Policy Manager 

Medicare Rights Center National Academy of Elder Law Attorneys 

 

 

 

 

  
Lori Delagrammatikas Sandy Markwood 
Executive Director CEO 

National Adult Protective Services Association National Association of Area Agencies on Aging (n4a) 

 

 

 
Meredith Whitmire Angelo McClain, PhD, LICSW 
Policy and Advocacy Director  Chief Executive Officer 

National Association of Nutrition and Aging Services Program National Association of Social Workers (NASW) 

 

 

 

 

 
Max Richtman Lori Smetanka 

President/CEO Executive Director  
National Committee to Preserve Social Security and  The National Consumer Voice for Quality Long-Term 

Medicare Care  

 

 

 

 

 

Susan Peschin, MHS Maria E. ReQua  
President/CEO President  
Alliance for Aging Research  National Senior Corps Association 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Karen W. Ferguson Robert Espinoza  
Director Vice President of Policy 

Pension Rights Center  PHI 

  

 

 

 

Nancy J. Altman Quyen Dinh 
President Executive Director 

Social Security Works Southeast Asia Resource Action Center  

  

           

 

 

 
 

Cindy Hounsell Donna Hale 
President Executive Director 

Women’s Institute for Secure Retirement (WISER) National Adult Day Services Association (NADSA) 

                                                     
 

Melanie McNeil C.Taney Hamill  
President CEO 

National Association of State Long-Term Care Aging Life Care Association 

Ombudsman Programs  

   
   

Charlotte Haberaecker  
President & CEO   

Lutheran Services in America  

  
 

  
  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


